#### **REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING – AGENDA**

Agenda for the Regular Council Meeting scheduled for Tuesday, June 15, at 7:00 p.m. by electronic means via Zoom pursuant to Minister of Public Safety and Solicitor General of the Province of British Columbia – Emergency Program Act, updated Ministerial Order No. M192.



NOTE: Pursuant to the Provincial Health Officer Order regarding Gatherings and Events updated on December 2, 2020, members of the public are not permitted to attend Council meetings in person at this time due to COVID-19. Members of the public may view our Regular Council meeting by accessing the meeting via Zoom.

For members of the public watching, staff will be moderating the meeting, but we ask that you please DO NOT turn on your camera or mic for the meeting until you are invited to do so by the Chair.

\*Should you wish to provide a comment or ask a question during Item 3 Public Input, or Item 17 Public Question Period please do so by:

- Sending an email to Karen Elrick by 4 p.m. prior to the meeting at karen.elrick@anmore.com
- Using the "raise hand" function in the Zoom meeting to indicate you'd like to speak or turning on your mic when invited by the Chair

To access the meeting: <a href="https://us02web.zoom.us/j/81461793472">https://us02web.zoom.us/j/81461793472</a>

THIS MEETING'S PROCEEDINGS WILL BE LIVE STREAMED VIA ZOOM AND AVAILABLE AS A RECORDED ARCHIVE ON THE VILLAGE WEBSITE

#### 1. Call to Order

#### 2. Approval of the Agenda

Recommendation: That the Agenda be approved as circulated.

#### 3. <u>Public Input</u>

\*Note: The public is permitted to provide <u>comments</u> to Council on any item shown on this meeting agenda. A two-minute time limit applies to speakers.

#### 4. <u>Delegations</u>

None.

# 5. Adoption of Minutes

# Page 4 (a) Minutes of the Regular Council Meeting held on June 1, 2021

Recommendation: That the Minutes of the Regular Council Meeting held on June 1,

2021 be adopted, as circulated.

### 6. <u>Business Arising from Minutes</u>

# 7. <u>Consent Agenda</u>

None.

# 8. <u>Items Removed from the Consent Agenda</u>

# 9. <u>Legislative Reports</u>

# Page 12 (a) Management Report and Statement of Financial Information

Recommendation: THAT Council approve the Management Report and Statement of

Financial Information, as attached to the agenda.

# 10. <u>Unfinished Business</u>

#### 11. New Business

# (a) 2021 UBCM Virtual Convention – Meeting Requests

Recommendation: That Council direct staff to request the following

Minister meetings during the 2021 UBCM Virtual Convention scheduled for September 14 – 17, 2021:

\_\_\_\_\_

#### (b) 2021 Hal Weinberg Scholarship

At the May 18, 2021 In Camera Council Meeting the following resolution was passed:

THAT Council award the 2021 Hal Weinberg Scholarship in the amount of \$500 to Michelle Bettauer, and \$500 to Braidyn Chang and THAT Council direct Staff to contact all applicants to inform them of Council's decision and further authorize release of the successful applicant to a future open meeting of Council.

# 12. <u>Items from Committee of the Whole, Committees, and Commissions</u>

None.

- 13. Mayor's Report
- 14. <u>Councillors Reports</u>
- 15. Chief Administrative Officer's Report
- 16. <u>Information Items</u>
  - (a) Committees, Commissions and Boards Minutes
- Page 18 Minutes of the Public Hearing held on June 1, 2021
  - (b) General Correspondence
- Page 21 Metro Vancouver Board in Brief for meetings held on May 28, 2021

# 17. Public Question Period

\*Note: The public is permitted to ask <u>questions</u> of Council regarding any item pertaining to Village business. A two-minute time limit applies to speakers.

# 18. Adjournment

#### **REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING – MINUTES**

Minutes for the Regular Council Meeting scheduled for Tuesday, June 1, 2021 immediately following the close of the Public Hearing scheduled for 7:00 p.m. by electronic means via Zoom pursuant to Minister of Public Safety and Solicitor General of the Province of British Columbia – Emergency Program Act, updated Ministerial Order No. M192.



#### **ELECTED OFFICIALS PRESENT**

**ABSENT** 

Mayor John McEwen
Councillor Polly Krier
Councillor Tim Laidler\*
Councillor Kim Trowbridge
Councillor Paul Weverink

#### **OTHERS PRESENT**

Juli Halliwell, CAO Karen Elrick, Manager of Corporate Services Chris Boit, Manager of Development Services

### 1. Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 7:23 p.m.

# 2. Approval of the Agenda

IT WAS MOVED AND SECONDED:

R084/21 That the Agenda be approved as amended removing item 9 (b).

Carried Unanimously

#### 3. Public Input

None.

# 4. <u>Delegations</u>

#### (a) RCMP – Anmore Policing Update

Corporal Neil Roemer, RCMP, provided a policing update and crime statistics for Village of Anmore. It was noted that the statistics do not include Buntzen Lake. The statistics provided are included as Attachment 1 and form part of the original minutes.

# (b) Neil Lyons - Ravenswood Drive

Mr. Lyons provided a presentation regarding his opposition to a garbage bin being placed near his property on Ravenswood Drive.

# 5. Adoption of Minutes

### (a) Minutes of the Regular Council Meeting held on May 18, 2021

IT WAS MOVED AND SECONDED:

R085/21 That the Minutes of the Regular Council Meeting held on May 18,

2021 be adopted, as circulated.

**Carried Unanimously** 

# 6. <u>Business Arising from Minutes</u>

# 7. Consent Agenda

Item 7 (a) was removed from the consent agenda.

IT WAS MOVED AND SECONDED:

R086/21 That the Consent agenda be adopted.

Carried Unanimously

# (b) Trails Strategy for BC

Recommendation: That Council receive the communication dated May 20, 2021

from Recreation Sites and Trails BC regarding Trails Strategy for BC – report on what we heard from local governments.

#### 8. <u>Items Removed from the Consent Agenda</u>

#### (a) School District 43 Mental Health Car

Councillor Krier noted that this initiative has her full support and if there is the need for an Anmore representative, she would be willing to be the representative.

IT WAS MOVED AND SECONDED:

R087/21 That Council receive the communication dated May 14, 2021

from School District 43 regarding mental health car.

Carried Unanimously

# 9. Legislative Reports

# (a) Zoning Bylaw Amendment No. 647-2021 – 2307 Sunnyside Road (Cordovado)

Council discussion points included:

- Opportunity for preservation of trees through comprehensive development zone
- Encourage residents to report any concerns regarding nuisance or construction
- Community Amenity Contribution includes amenities other than cash and this application was reviewed by Advisory Planning Commission

#### IT WAS MOVED AND SECONDED:

R088/21 That Council give third reading to Anmore Zoning Amendment

Bylaw No. 647-2021.

Carried Unanimously

#### IT WAS MOVED AND SECONDED:

R089/21 That Council adopt Anmore Zoning Amendment Bylaw No.

647-2021.

Carried Unanimously

# (b) This item was removed.

\*Councillor Laidler recused himself for Item 9(c)

#### (c) 2345 Sunnyside Road Rezoning Application – Introductory Report

Mr. Chris Boit, Manager of Development Services provided an overview of the report.

#### IT WAS MOVED AND SECONDED:

R090/21 That Council direct staff to communicate to the applicant that there is not support for a two additional lot rezoning as part of the Infill Development

Policy No. 61 and that consideration would be given to a rezoning application that included one additional lot;

And that Council direct staff to update the Infill Development Policy No. 61 and Zoning Bylaw to incorporate explicit information regarding the intent of infill development within Anmore when the Zoning Bylaw is presented with additional proposed changes in fall 2021.

Carried Unanimously

\*Councillor Laidler returned to the meeting at 7:51 p.m.

# 10. <u>Unfinished Business</u>

# 11. New Business

# (a) Request for Funding – Flat Deck Trailer

Ms. Juli Halliwell, Chief Administrative Officer provided an overview of the report.

IT WAS MOVED AND SECONDED:

R091/21 That Council approve additional funds of \$2,400 in order to purchase the preferred flat deck trailer;

And That the additional funds be allocated from the Capital Reserve.

Carried Unanimously

#### (b) 2021 LGMA Conference

IT WAS MOVED AND SECONDED:

R092/21 That Council authorize the CAO to register for the 2021 LGMA

Conference for a cost of \$750 which includes CAO registration

of \$650 plus one additional staff member of \$100.

Carried Unanimously

# 12. <u>Items from Committee of the Whole, Committees, and Commissions</u>

None.

#### 13. Mayor's Report

Mayor McEwen reported that:

- He is part of the Mayor's immunization challenge along with Belcarra and Port Moody to get immunization rates up to 80%
- He attended Chamber of Commerce talk with Mayor on May 26
- Attended Burrard Inlet Mayors Forum with Port of Vancouver and there was discussion regarding the future of Burrard Thermal
- He attended an Anti-Asian Hate Rally at Lafarge Lake along with Mayor Stewart and School District members
- He is concerned about lake traffic along Alpine backing up and wants to ensure that this doesn't happen again
- Grass on Sunnyside will be seeded next week
- Acknowledged the protest outside the firehall but conveyed the request from Chief Sharpe, SVFD, that the entrance way to the firehall be kept clear for access and safety
- The Village is continuing to work with BC Hydro, Port Moody, and RCMP regarding lake traffic

### 14. Councillors Reports

#### Councillor Weverink:

- Suggested that perhaps if the Buntzen Lake gates are open at 6 a.m. traffic issues may be alleviated
- With respect to the grass seeding on Sunnyside noted that there may be some problem with the soil

#### Councillor Krier:

 Reported that further to the Tri Cities Food Security Survey there will be a town hall held on June 23 and details will be posted by the Village

#### Councillor Laidler:

 While he supports right to protest, he spoke regarding recent social media comments directed at members of Council including comments that "palms are being greased" and asserted that these comments have no basis in fact and legal advice will be sought on any future similar comments

# Councillor Trowbridge reported that:

- The first meeting and orientation of the new Parks & Recreation Committee was held
- The Village is awaiting news on grant funding to potentially build a

suspension bridge at Mossom Creek

# 15. Chief Administrative Officer's Report

Juli Halliwell, CAO, reported that:

- Funding announcement on grant application for Mossom Creek is expected soon
- The Village is in ongoing discussions with Port Moody, Belcarra, and BC
  Hydro regarding lake traffic and the experience with opening earlier is that
  people have been lining up earlier. Ms. Halliwell noted that it is not the intent
  to divert traffic to line up in other areas of the Village and that staff is working
  to update strategies to address these issues.
- Tax notices have been sent out and the due date is July 2.
- The Village is anticipating opening to the public based on the Public Health updates and a reopening schedule is being developed that will be shared with the community once finalized.

### 16. <u>Information Items</u>

#### (a) Committees, Commissions and Boards – Minutes

- Minutes of the Parks & Recreation Committee meeting held on September 16, 2020
- Minutes of the Environment Committee Meeting held on November 19, 2020
- Minutes of the Joint Environment Committee / Public Safety Committee Meeting held on February 10, 2021

#### (b) General Correspondence

- Communication from District of Tofino dated May 11, 2021 regarding support for expedient and resources implementation of the Old-Growth Strategic Review
- Communication from HUB Cycling dated May 27, 2021 regarding Sasamat Greenway – Safe Active Transportation Corridor

#### IT WAS MOVED AND SECONDED:

R093/21 That Council provide a letter of support to HUB regarding Sasamat Greenway – Safe Active Transportation Corridor

Carried Unanimously

# 17. Public Question Period

<u>Loretta Lyons</u> 1024 Ravenswood regarding garbage bins concerns. It was noted that this is an operational matter to be addressed with staff.

<u>Neil Lyons</u> requested to meet with Ms. Halliwell regarding garbage bin placement. Ms. Halliwell noted that concerns have been taken into consideration already and that relocation of bin addressed that concern but Mr. Lyons is welcome to provide any further communication to the Village.

<u>Ken Juvik</u> requested clarification of public hearing input process and Council speaking to Public Hearing input and withdraw of Bella Terra public hearing. Mayor McEwen confirmed that Council is following standard procedures and the respecting the Bella Terra public hearing a large submission was received and it was deemed that due diligence be taken to review.

<u>Georgia Lyons</u> questioned consultation and communication process regarding garbage bin placement.

<u>Merallee</u> questioned Council regarding a May 21 letter to the editor of Tri City News and what Council would consider as a price range deemed as affordable housing in Anmore. Several members of Council agreed in general that anything under \$1 million could be considered affordable but that that opinion was based on observation and comments noted from young families.

<u>Susan Mueckel</u> expressed concern regarding parking on Alpine on the weekend noting that she left at 7:30 a.m. and cars were already lined up. It was noted that Council shares concerns and will continue working on strategies to address.

<u>Andrew Simpson</u> asked about traffic and development growth. Mayor McEwen replied that capacity on major road network routes can not be prohibited, traffic is increased from development in other neighbouring municipalities, and that the Village would not know traffic impacts of any development without an application.

<u>Amber</u>, Crystal Creek Drive asked if the Mayor threatened protestors with RCMP. Mayor McEwen noted that no he did not and he was conveying Fire Chief Jay Sharpe's desire to maintain safe access to the firehall.

<u>Doug Richardson</u> noted his recollection that original tables and staff information regarding infill included ability for 3 lots. Mr. Richardson also asserted this view that land is not considered part of Community Amenity Contribution for Cordovado. Mr. Richardson questioned why some developments require tree survey and some do not. It was confirmed that current bylaw requirements will be complied with as development applications are considered and that this is part of the subdivision process and not the rezoning process.

<u>Sherry</u> 1483 Crystal Creek drive asked what does council deem as a responsible growth number? It was noted that there are some projections in OCP and financial analysis but that doesn't include IOCO lands and growth needs to be determined on community needs and how to meet the needs.

<u>Neil Lyons</u> spoke regarding confusion on tree bylaws, accountability at Village Hall and Urban vs. Rural for Anmore south area.

# 18. Adjournment

It was MOVED and SECONDED:

R094/21 THAT the meeting be adjourned at 8:49 p.m.

**Carried Unanimously** 

Karen Elrick	John McEwen	
Corporate Officer		



# Village of Anmore Memo

**Date:** June 9, 2021

Re: Statement of Financial Information (SOFI)

To: Council

In accordance with Section 2 of the Financial Information Act, please find attached the Statement of Financial Information (SOFI) for the year ended December 31, 2020.

The SOFI requires Council's approval and is available for inspection by any person at Village Hall during business hours after March 31<sup>st</sup> each year. There have been no requests to view the information in since March 31, 2021.

The SOFI includes schedules of remuneration and expenses paid to Council and employees, severance agreements and payment of goods and services.

The report, once approved and as required, will be submitted to the Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing on or before the due date of June 30, 2021.

# VILLAGE OF ANMORE

#### **MANAGEMENT REPORT**

The Financial Statements contained in this Statement of Financial Information under the *Financial Information Act* have been prepared by management in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles or stated accounting principles, and the integrity and objectivity of these statements are management's responsibility. Management is also responsible for all the statements and schedules, and for ensuring that this information is consistent, where appropriate, with the information contained in the financial statements.

Management is also responsible for implementing and maintaining a system of internal controls to provide reasonable assurance that reliable financial information is produced.

The Council is responsible for ensuring that management fulfills its responsibilities for financial reporting and internal control and exercises this responsibility through the Audit Committee of the Council. The Audit Committee meets with management and the external auditor once per year.

The external auditors, BDO Dunwoody, conduct an independent examination, in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards, and express their opinion on the financial statements. Their examination does not relate to the other schedules and statements required by the Act. Their examination includes a review and evaluation of the corporation's system of internal control and appropriate tests and procedures to provide reasonable assurance that the financial statements are presented fairly. The external auditors have full and free access to the Audit Committee of the Council.

On behalf of the Village of Anmore

Juli Halliwell
Chief Administrative Officer
June 15, 2021

# VILLAGE OF ANMORE

#### STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL INFORMATION APPROVAL

The undersigned represents the Council of the Village of Anmore and approves all the statements and schedules included in this Statement of Financial Information, produced under the *Financial Information Act*.

John McEwen Mayor June 15, 2021

The undersigned, as authorized by the Financial Information Regulation, Schedule 1, subsection 9(2), approves all the statements and schedules included in the Statement of Financial Information, produced under the *Financial Information Act*.

Juli Halliwell Chief Administrative Officer June 15, 2021

# VILLAGE OF ANMORE SCHEDULE SHOWING THE REMUNERATION AND EXPENSES PAID TO OR ON BEHALF OF EACH EMPLOYEE

1. Elected Officials, employees appointed by Council						
Name	Position	Remuneration	Expenses			
John McEwen	Mayor	\$46,080.00				
Kim Trowbridge	Councillor	\$20,480.04				
Paul Weverink	Councillor	\$20,480.04				
Polly Krier	Councillor	\$20,480.04	\$59.37			
Timothy Laidler	Councillor	\$20,480.04				
Juli Halliwell	CAO	\$134,831.67	\$1,211.19			
Total: Elected Officials, employees appointed by Council		\$252,240.17	\$8,498.14			
	uding those listed in Part 1		ψο, 400. 14			
Z. Other Employees (excit	Building Inspector/Bylaw	above)				
Martin Greig	Enforcement Officer	\$92,723.53	\$1,883.20			
3	Operations	. ,	. ,			
Lance Fortier	Superintendent	\$92,546.32	\$1,661.00			
	Manager of	, ,	. ,			
Jason Smith	Development Services	\$77,688.63	\$639.91			
Karen Elrick	Manager of Corporate Services	\$83,176.03	\$1,728.50			
	Water Systems Operator					
Scott Donaldson	2	\$78,737.87	\$1,140.18			
Consolidated total of other employees with						
remuneration of \$75,000						
or less		\$369,821.89	\$1,854.03			
Total Other Employees		\$794,694.27	\$8,906.82			
3. Reconciliation						
Total remuneration - electe	ed officials, employees					
appointed by Council	. ,	\$262,831.83	\$1,270.56			
Total remuneration - other employees		\$794,694.27	\$8,906.82			
Subtotal		\$1,057,526.10	\$10,177.38			
Reconciling Item(s)	Employer paid benefits		\$246,929.96			
	Other		(\$5,822.44)			
Total			\$1,308,811.00			
Total Per Statement of Revenue & Expenditure		<del> </del>	, ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,			
I TOLAL PEL SLALEIHEHL OL NE	venue & Expenditure		\$1,308,811.00			

# **VILLAGE OF ANMORE**

# STATEMENT OF SEVERANCE AGREEMENTS

There was one severance agreement made between the Village of Anmore and its employees during the fiscal year January 1<sup>st</sup>, 2020 to December 31<sup>st</sup>, 2020.

This agreement represents 1 month compensation.

# VILLAGE OF ANMORE SCHEDULE SHOWING PAYMENTS MADE FOR THE PROVISION OF GOODS OR SERVICES

# Alphabetical list of suppliers who received aggregate payments exceeding \$25,000.00

Supplier Name	Aggregate amount
	paid to supplier
Atco Structures & Logistics	\$32,550.60
All Roads Construction Ltd.	\$909,610.71
BDO Dunwoody	\$55,371.76
GFL Environmental Inc.	\$176,861.48
City of Port Moody	\$395,548.47
Dams Ford Lincoln Sales	\$122,648.36
ISL Engineering & Land Services Ltd	\$125,440.81
Johnston Davidson Architects	\$245,549.82
Lafarge Canada Inc.	\$28,623.21
Lidstone & Company	\$64,776.63
Municipal Insurance Association	\$34,979.00
Microserve	\$43,017.75
Nancy Gomerich	\$38,716.27
Pacific Blue Cross	\$73,320.54
RWPAS Richard White Planning	\$33,169.50
Richo Contracting Ltd.	\$50,423.63
Total aggregate amount paid to suppliers	\$2,430,608.54
Consolidated total paid to suppliers who	\$546,022.28
received aggregate payments of \$25,000	
or less	
Grand Total	\$2,976,630.82

There were no payments to suppliers for grants and contributions exceeding \$25,000.00.

#### **PUBLIC HEARING- MINUTES**

Minutes for the Public Hearing scheduled for Tuesday, June 1, 2021 at 7:00 p.m. virtually via zoom pursuant to Minister of Public Safety and Solicitor General of the Province of British Columbia – Emergency Program Act, updated Ministerial Order No. M192.



#### **ELECTED OFFICIALS PRESENT**

ABSENT

Mayor John McEwen
Councillor Polly Krier
Councillor Tim Laidler
Councillor Kim Trowbridge
Councillor Paul Weverink

#### **OTHERS PRESENT**

Juli Halliwell, CAO Karen Elrick, Manager of Corporate Services Chris Boit, Manager of Development Services

Mayor McEwen announced that the public hearing scheduled for Zoning Bylaw Amendment Bylaw No. 650-2021 (CD6 – Bella Terra) will be not be held this evening as scheduled.

#### 1. Call to Order

The public hearing was called to order at 7:05 p.m.

# 2. Opening Statement by Chair – Mayor John McEwen

Mayor John McEwen read the public hearing statement which is included as Attachment 1 and forms part of these minutes.

The Corporate Officer confirmed that legislative requirements for notice of the public hearings were met and that 1 submission was received for the public hearing for Zoning Bylaw Amendment 647-2021 (2307 Sunnyside Road) and that the written submission has been provided to Council and posted on the Village website.

# 3. <u>Presentation of Zoning Bylaw Amendment Bylaw No. 647-2021 (2307 Sunnyside Road - Cordovado)</u>

Mr. Chris Boit, Manager of Development Services provided an overview of the bylaw amendment.

Mayor McEwen called for speakers:

<u>Chris Sedergreen</u> questioned whether Cllr. Trowbridge or Mayor McEwen had a conflict of interest regarding this application.

<u>Doug Richardson</u>, 2305 East Road spoke regarding requirements for tree survey and which trees should be saved and which should be not. Mr. Richardson expressed concern regarding tree survey or tree retention requirements for the Bella Terra rezoning and subdivision.

<u>Enzo Piccolo</u> 2334 Sunnyside spoke that he moved to area for trees and animals and is slowly seeing it go away. He has lived in other municipalities and in Anmore for 8 years and has experienced negative impacts of a home being built next door. He does not see answers to his questions in materials provided and expressed concern regarding notification of development. He expressed support for trees and animals and concerns regarding water pressure, septic runoff, who would buy these homes and what type of people, noise, mess and time for construction, affect on his home value, and affect on condition of road. Mr. Piccolo expressed his opposition to the rezoning application noting that he lives across the street.

<u>Trudy Schneider</u> 2314 Sunnyside expressed concern regarding keeping informed of potential development and notice of public hearing.

<u>Will Crocker</u> 2384 Leggett Drive spoke regarding the potential impact on the Mueckel property. The chair advised that this public hearing is regarding the Cordovado development and not Bella Terra.

<u>Doug Richardson</u> expressed concern about Community Amenity Contribution (CAC) and when this came forward 1.5 years ago he suggested that CAC is low compared to infill.

<u>Paul John</u> questioned whether this development going to be a clear cut like Bella Terra was.

<u>Chris Sedergreen</u> wished to provide observations regarding Anmore South developers. The chair advised Mr. Sedegreen that Anmore South development is not the subject of this public hearing.

Mayor McEwen called for any further speakers and seeing none moved to adjournment.

4.	Presentation of Zoning Bylaw Amenda	<u> 1ent Bylaw No. 650-2021 (CD6 – Be</u>	<u>:lla Terra)</u>	
	This item was removed from the Public	Hearing.		
5.	Close of Public Hearing			
	Mayor McEwen declared the public hear	ing closed at 7:20 p.m.		
Karer	n Elrick	John McEwen		
Corp	orate Officer	Chair		



4730 Kingsway, Burnaby, BC, Canada V5H 0C6 604-432-6200

metrovancouver.org

### For Metro Vancouver meetings on Friday, May 28, 2021

Please note these are not the official minutes. Board in Brief is an informal summary. Material relating to any of the following items is available on request from Metro Vancouver. For more information, please contact: Greg.Valou@metrovancouver.org.

# **Metro Vancouver Regional District**

#### E1.1 Metro 2050 Draft Policy Language: Goal 4 – Provide Diverse and Affordable Housing **RECEIVED Choices and Goal 5 – Support Sustainable Transportation Choices**

Metro Vancouver staff, in collaboration with the Metro 2050 Intergovernmental Advisory Committee, have drafted new and amended content for Metro 2050 Goal 4, which is to "provide diverse and affordable housing choices" and Goal 5, to "support sustainable transportation choices." The content has been prepared in alignment with the MVRD Board-endorsed policy recommendations from the Metro 2040 housing and transport policy reviews, respectively, which were completed in collaboration with member jurisdictions and stakeholders throughout 2020 and early 2021.

# The changes focus on:

- increasing the supply of transit-oriented, affordable rental housing;
- confirming Metro Vancouver's role in monitoring housing data;
- calling for expanded measures to address housing speculation and vacant homes;
- new policies added focusing on the specific housing needs of lower income households, people experiencing homelessness and better protecting tenants;
- utilizing the Major Transit Growth Corridors concept to align with Transport 2050;
- improved policies related to transportation issues such as parking, active transportation, new mobility, goods movement, transport-related air quality and noise impact, and integration with regional land use planning; and
- improving resiliency in the housing and transportation policy areas.

In accordance with the approved project schedule, in June 2021 staff will present a complete draft of Metro 2050 to the Regional Planning Committee and MVRD Board for consideration, with a recommendation that it be referred out for formal comment between July and November 2021.

The Board received the report for information.

#### E1.2 Metro Vancouver Industrial Lands Intensification Analysis Study

**RECEIVED** 

To advance the actions of the Regional Industrial Lands Strategy (RILS), Metro Vancouver commissioned a study to further explore the opportunities and challenges around industrial intensification and densification in the region.



4730 Kingsway, Burnaby, BC, Canada V5H 0C6 604-432-6200

metrovancouver.org

The study builds on past research undertaken by Metro Vancouver exploring industrial lands intensification, and summarizes the key drivers of industrial intensification, provides examples and recommendations for developing higher density industrial forms, and offers recommendations to support intensification.

Metro Vancouver will continue to work with member jurisdictions, agencies and stakeholders to advance the recommendations of the RILS, including effective use of the region's limited industrial lands. Successfully achieving the vision of the RILS will require the continued close collaboration and partnership with stakeholders, and a long-term shared commitment by Metro Vancouver and its member jurisdictions. The study's recommendations include collaborating with member jurisdictions to implement RILS through:

- updating municipal zoning bylaws to permit the intended industrial activities, including new and emerging forms of industry and supportive accessory uses;
- zoning bylaw provisions that encourage density build out and/or creative design solutions;
- reviewing parking requirements for industrial developments;
- encouraging lot consolidation to create larger development sites; and
- advancing "bring-to-market" strategies to encourage reinvestment and more intensive development of industrial lands.

The Board received the report for information.

# E1.3 Metro 2050 Regional Resilience Framework

**RECEIVED** 

This report conveys the Metro 2050 Regional Resilience Framework, which investigated how to integrate resilience into Metro 2050 and Transport 2050, the two long-range regional growth management and transportation plans currently being developed by Metro Vancouver and TransLink.

The framework includes a definition of resilience as it pertains to regional growth management and transportation, an evaluation framework to test the resilience of Metro 2050 and Transport 2050, an assessment of Metro 2040's policies, and recommendations to increase the resilience of proposed policies for Metro 2050. The recommendations include actions for Metro Vancouver to:

- support member jurisdictions in adopting hazard, risk and vulnerability analysis into long-range planning;
- regionally coordinate data and mapping of critical infrastructure;
- incorporate the updated regional greenways network to increase active transportation options;
- couple climate mitigation and adaptation strategies to increase climate resilience;
- focus on strategies to reduce the need for travel, in addition to transportation capital investment; and
- work with member jurisdictions to address social inequity to decrease vulnerability to a wide range of stresses and shocks.

The Board received the report for information.



4730 Kingsway, Burnaby, BC, Canada V5H 0C6 604-432-6200

metrovancouver.org

# E2.1 Regional Parks 2020 Annual Report

**RECEIVED** 

In 2020, Metro Vancouver worked to keep parks open and visitors safe during the COVID-19 pandemic. There were 16.5 million visits to regional parks — a 38% increase over 2019.

Staff demonstrated flexibility and creativity to continue the delivery of park programs safely. As a result, 5,629 people were able to take part in 310 programs, events and outreach activities while close to 2,500 volunteers and park partners contributed more than 8,237 hours to stewardship, education and interpretive programs. Nearly 240 hectares of land was added to the regional parks system while staff advanced numerous planning, design and asset management initiatives.

The Board received the report for information.

#### E3.1 Update to the 2019-2022 Board Strategic Plan

**APPROVED** 

A workshop was held February 26 to 27 as an opportunity for Directors to assess progress on the current Board Strategic Plan, to consider any adjustments, and to reflect on the changing landscape around resilience, equity, reconciliation and prosperity.

Throughout the workshop, diverse opinions were expressed, with some common themes emerging. Staff have compiled the comments and feedback provided at the workshop and proposed minor updates to the plan. The proposed updates were presented along with a design version of a 2021 update to the Board Strategic Plan 2019-2022 in addition to of an appendix showcasing Board accomplishments of the past two years.

The Board approved the updated 2019-2022 Board Strategic Plan as presented.

#### E3.2 2020 Statement of Financial Information

**APPROVED** 

The Financial Information Act is provincial legislation that requires local governments to annually prepare and submit to the Board for approval a report called the Statement of Financial Information (SOFI). The SOFI consists of a series of statements and schedules, three of which are an integral part of the 2020 annual audited financial statements, which were approved by the Board on April 30.

Seven additional schedules include payments of remuneration and expenses for elected officials and employees, and payments made to suppliers for goods and services.

The Board approved the Statement of Financial Information for the year ended December 31, 2020.



4730 Kingsway, Burnaby, BC, Canada V5H 0C6 604-432-6200

metrovancouver.org

#### E3.3 Project Delivery Best Practice Response – Capital Project Governance & Stage Gate **RECEIVED** Framework

Metro Vancouver is implementing best practices related to governance and oversight on capital projects. A key deliverable is to implement a formalized stage gate framework, with the goal of supporting the Metro Vancouver Board and Committees in achieving greater insight and clarity into highest value, risk and consequence projects, including more consistent information with which to make decisions over the lifecycle of a project. A stage gate is a point in time where the governing body makes go/no-go decisions at defined points throughout the project lifecycle. The implementation of stage gates as a key measure to improve project governance is based on a KPMG review of Metro Vancouver project delivery practices and a review of governance practices and stage gate frameworks used by other jurisdictions.

The Board received the report for information.

### E4.1 Metro Vancouver External Agency Activities Status Report – May 2021

**RECEIVED** 

The Board received for information reports from Metro Vancouver representatives to the following external organizations:

- Delta Heritage Airpark Management Committee
- Fraser Valley Regional District Indigenous Relations Committee
- Fraser Valley Regional Library Board
- Katzie Treaty Negotiation Table
- Lower Mainland Flood Management Strategy Leadership Committee
- Lower Mainland Local Government Association
- Municipal Finance Authority of BC
- Ocean Watch Action Committee
- Pacific Parklands Foundation
- Sasamat Volunteer Fire Department Board of Trustees
- **UBCM**
- Western Transportation Advisory Council

#### G1 - Cancellation of Provincial Climate Action Revenue Incentive Program - On Table

**APPROVED** 

The Board authorized the Board Chair to write a letter to the Provincial Minsters of Municipal Affairs, Finance, and Environment and Climate Change Strategy, plus the Minister responsible for Housing about the cancellation of the provincial Climate Action Revenue Incentive Program (CARIP) including financial implications, impacts of the cancellation of the program and requesting an environmentally-sustainable replacement of the CARIP with an improved program with payments to start in 2022 without conditions.

The Board also referred the matter of the cancellation of the CARIP program to the Climate Action Committee and directed staff to prepare an additional response that provides details on suggested improvements to the program.



4730 Kingsway, Burnaby, BC, Canada V5H 0C6 604-432-6200

metrovancouver.org

#### I 1 Committee Information Items and Delegation Summaries

**RECEIVED** 

The Board received information items and a delegation summary from standing committees.

Indigenous Relations Committee - May 6, 2021

Information Items:

#### **5.2 Indigenous Relations Program Activities**

This report outlines the Indigenous Relations Program's current and ongoing activities, divided into major categories. In addition, the report provides statistics on the number of activities Indigenous Relations staff have assisted with over the past five years, and a breakdown of the total number activities for 2020, organized by Metro Vancouver's departments.

# 5.3 Quarterly Report on Reconciliation Activities

This report provides a summary of reconciliation events and activities undertaken by Metro Vancouver over the past several months as well as information on upcoming events and activities over the next few months.

# Finance and Intergovernment Committee - May 12, 2021

**Delegation Summaries:** 

#### 3.1 Nathan Davidowicz

Information Items:

### 5.4 Project Delivery Department – Governance Transition

The Finance and Intergovernment Committee is now the Metro Vancouver Board standing committee providing oversight for highest value, risk and consequence projects. This report serves to support this transition of governance by providing an overview of two of these projects being delivered by the Project Delivery Department on behalf of Liquid Waste and Water Services, respectively.

# **Metro Vancouver Housing Corporation**

#### E1.1 Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation Seed Funding Agreements - Signing Resolutions

Metro Vancouver Housing has received \$445,000 in seed funding for three affordable housing developments at Eastburn Square, Burnaby (\$150,000), Southwynde, Burnaby (\$150,000) and Poplar Landing, New Westminster (\$145,000). The Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation requires MVHC to sign loan and contribution agreements to receive the approved seed funding and requires their standard form of Directors' resolutions to be passed and certified. MVHC staff is requesting that the MVHC Board authorize the execution and delivery of the loan and contribution agreements as previously detailed.

The Board authorized the resolutions to execute and deliver the loan and contribution agreements as required by the Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation for the purposes of the seed funding for

**APPROVED** 



# DARD IN BRIEF

4730 Kingsway, Burnaby, BC, Canada V5H 0C6 604-432-6200

metrovancouver.org

Eastburn Square, Burnaby (CMHC Seed #9238237), Southwynde, Burnaby (CMHC Seed #7887237), and Poplar Landing, New Westminster (CMHC Seed #5020054), affordable housing developments.

#### **E1.2 Project Estimating Framework for MVHC Capital Projects**

**RECEIVED** 

In November 2020, Metro Vancouver's Project Delivery Department provided a report and presentation to the Finance and Intergovernment Committee titled, "Project Delivery Best Practice Response - Project Estimating Framework." The report provided information regarding best practice response in the area of project cost estimating and control for the Project Delivery Department. Metro Vancouver Housing is applying the Metro Vancouver Project Estimating Framework structure to provide consistency of cost estimating results for development and comprehensive rehabilitation projects, resulting in stabilized project cost forecasts.

The Board received the report for information.

# I 1 Committee Information Items and Delegation Summaries

**RECEIVED** 

The Board received information items from a standing committee.

Housing Committee – May 5, 2021

Information Items:

# 5.2 Status of Metro Vancouver Housing Corporation Capital Expenditures to December 31, 2020

The capital expenditure reporting process to Standing Committees and Boards provide for regular status updates on capital expenditures. This is the year-end report for 2020, which compares capital spending for the 2020 fiscal year to the annual budget. In 2020, annual capital expenditures for the Metro Vancouver Housing Corporation (MVHC) were \$12.7 million compared to a capital budget of \$34.3 million. The variance is a result of delays in receiving city permits at the Kingston Gardens redevelopment in Surrey and a change to the scope to the Welcher Avenue redevelopment in Port Coquitlam extending the design process. Any capital funding surplus will remain with MVHC and be returned to its reserves to fund future capital projects.

#### 5.4 Metro Vancouver Housing Approach to Operational Partnerships

Metro Vancouver Housing is working to implement the Metro Vancouver Housing 10-Year Plan goals to expand its portfolio of affordable rental housing through redevelopment, acquisition of new housing/sites and strategic partnerships. The 10-Year Plan emphasizes the need for partnerships to leverage equity through provincial and federal funding support, and to collaborate and partner with other non-profits to support affordable rental housing across the region.

To this end, this report explores considerations for operational partnerships with other non-profits in new developments (for example, those who serve specific populations that align well with Metro Vancouver), and recommends next steps to explore and identify potential partnership opportunities



4730 Kingsway, Burnaby, BC, Canada V5H 0C6 604-432-6200

metrovancouver.org

#### **Greater Vancouver Water District**

#### E1.1 Coquitlam River Watershed Roundtable's 2020 Annual Report for Greater Vancouver **RECEIVED Water District**

The Coquitlam River Watershed Roundtable (CRWR) is a non-profit society with a mission "to preserve and enhance the health of the Coquitlam River Watershed through collaboration, education and advisory action." GVWD has a three-year (2020-2022) contribution agreement to the CRWR, via the Watershed Watch Salmon Society as financial trustee, for \$34,000 annually. This funding supports a paid full-time coordinator role and a number of community initiatives in the cities of Coquitlam and Port Coquitlam that provide public education and environmental outreach in the lower Coquitlam River watershed. Key funding organizations in addition to GVWD include the Kwikwetlem First Nation, City of Coquitlam and City of Port Coquitlam, as well as several industry and business contributors. The CRWR met the requirements of the GVWD Contribution Agreement in 2020.

The Board received the report for information.

# E1.2 Award of Contract Resulting from Tender No. 20-154: Pebble Hill Reservoir Unit No. 1 APPROVED & 2 Seismic Upgrades

The Pebble Hill Reservoir Unit No. 1 & 2 Seismic Upgrades Project is located at 411 Milsom Wynd, in the City of Delta. The work involves construction of interior seismic force resisting systems, thickening of perimeter walls and footings, roof slab strengthening, repair of columns, joint sealant replacement and installation of rooftop sports facilities. As a result of Request for Qualifications No. 18-117, five experienced firms were shortlisted and invited to respond to the tender.

The Board approved award of a contract in the amount of \$7,062,500 (exclusive of taxes) to Bennett Mechanical Installations (2001) Ltd. resulting from Tender No. 20-154: Pebble Hill Reservoir Unit No. 1 & 2 Seismic Upgrades, subject to final review by the Commissioner.

#### I 1 Committee Information Items and Delegation Summaries

**RECEIVED** 

The Board received information items from a standing committee.

Water Committee – May 13, 2021

Information Items:

#### 5.2 GVWD Watershed Wildfire Preparedness Update

Metro Vancouver provides clean, safe drinking water to 2.7 million residents. An integral component of this service is management of the forested lands surrounding Capilano, Seymour and Coquitlam reservoirs. These water supply lands are closed to the public for protection from pollution and fire, and to ensure they are solely used for drinking water supply. The watersheds have a historically low incidence of fire due in large part to these restrictions. Consequently, the primary cause of fire is from lightning strikes during periods of moderate to high fire danger. Most fires are extinguished quickly and without incident due to



4730 Kingsway, Burnaby, BC, Canada V5H 0C6 604-432-6200

metrovancouver.org

rapid discovery made possible by real-time lightning detection, staff patrols, local air traffic and public reports.

The Water Services Protection Program has staff with expertise in wildfire management, equipment available for strategic deployment, a resource sharing agreement, and monitoring stations ready for the 2021 fire season.

#### 5.4 Water Supply Forecast and Water Consumption Update for Summer 2021

This report summarizes the current state of source water supply and trends in water use, and reflects current plans for operating the source reservoirs and water system this summer and fall. The existing snowpack, overall precipitation in the form of rainfall, and expected full source lake storage will be sufficient to ensure adequate water supply for the 2021 summer season. Peak day and winter water use continue to decrease while average day water use is starting to stabilize, indicating the importance of continued conservation initiatives. System improvements have increased the capacity of the transmission system to meet peak summer demands.

### 5.5 Update on Cleveland Dam Safety Enhancements Program

Metro Vancouver is updating the public warning system along the Capilano River downstream of the Cleveland Dam. This includes installing audible and visible alarms, installing new signage, evaluating access areas, and enhancing our communications and education. Starting May 13, the first of two phases of public engagement will begin, during which the public, stakeholders and First Nations will be invited to provide input on various themes to help inform the design of the long-term enhanced public warning system. This work is in addition to extensive internal reviews of our dam operations and procedures.

# **Greater Vancouver Sewage and Drainage District**

# E1.1 Award of Contract Resulting from Request for Proposal No. 20-349: New Westminster Interceptor – Columbia Section Rehabilitation by Sliplining

**APPROVED** 

The New Westminster Interceptor – Columbia Section is located on Columbia Street in New Westminster. Inspections have determined that it is in a degraded condition and needs to be rehabilitated. RFP 20-349 was issued to three shortlisted contractors in February 2021 and closed in April. Three proposals were received, and were evaluated for technical and financial performance.

The work involves sliplining approximately 1.6 kilometres of the existing sewer, with work to start this summer. The timing of this work is synchronized with the Pattullo Bridge Replacement project to minimize the duration of impacts to the local business community.

The Board approved the award of a contract for an amount of up to \$26,219,750 (exclusive of taxes) to Oscar Renda Contracting of Canada resulting from RFP No. 20-349, subject to final review by the Commissioner.



4730 Kingsway, Burnaby, BC, Canada V5H 0C6 604-432-6200

metrovancouver.org

#### **E2.1** Regional Harmonization of Single-Use Item Reduction Bylaws

**APPROVED** 

A harmonized regulatory approach for single-use items across the region would benefit both residents and businesses. Metro Vancouver does not have the authority to regulate the sale or distribution of single-use items. The primary regulatory tool used currently is municipal single-use item bylaws. Approved bylaws within the region are generally consistent but not identical.

Three municipalities have written to Metro Vancouver requesting a consistent regional regulatory approach be pursued. To support members seeking to implement bylaws.

The Board directed staff to collaborate with member jurisdictions, the B.C. Ministry of Environment and Climate Change Strategy and other stakeholders on the development of a standard for municipal single-use item reduction bylaws for the Board's consideration.

#### E3.1 North Shore Wastewater Treatment Plant Debt Amortization

**APPROVED** 

The Board directed staff to consider an option to look at a 30-year amortization term for the North Shore's share of the North Shore Wastewater Treatment Plant Project only, and directed staff to organize a Board workshop on the amortization terms.

G1.1 Greater Vancouver Sewerage and Drainage District Trucked Liquid Waste Bylaw No. 345, 2021; Sani-dump Bylaw No. 346, 2021; Sewer Use Amending Bylaw No. 347, 2021

**APPROVED** 

Two new bylaws were developed to improve clarity on regulatory requirements applicable to trucked liquid waste and sani-dumps. The two new proposed bylaws will complement requirements in the Sewer Use Bylaw which are still applicable to trucked liquid waste and sani-dump discharges. Amendments also improve compliance and alignment between the bylaws. Engagement was undertaken with industry representatives and local governments in the region from October 2019 to December 2020.

#### The Board:

- Gave first, second and third readings to Greater Vancouver Sewerage and Drainage District Trucked Liquid Waste Bylaw No. 345, 2021, then passed and finally adopted said bylaw.
- Gave first, second and third readings to Greater Vancouver Sewerage and Drainage District Sewer Use Amending Bylaw No. 347, 2021, then passed and finally adopted said bylaw.
- Gave first, second and third readings to Greater Vancouver Sewerage and Drainage District Sewer Use Amending Bylaw No. 347, 2021, then passed and finally adopted said bylaw.



4730 Kingsway, Burnaby, BC, Canada V5H 0C6 604-432-6200

metrovancouver.org

#### G2.1 GVS&DD Tipping Fee and Solid Waste Disposal Regulation Amendment Bylaw No. **APPROVED** 348, 2021

The Greater Vancouver Sewerage and Drainage District Tipping Fee and Solid Waste Disposal Regulation Bylaw No. 306, 2017 (Tipping Fee Bylaw) sets rates and requirements at Metro Vancouver solid waste facilities. The bylaw is typically amended or replaced on an annual basis or as changes are needed. This report proposes updating the solid waste facilities listed in Schedule "A" to include United Boulevard Recycling and Waste Centre, a replacement facility for the existing Coquitlam Recycling and Waste Centre that is on leased land scheduled for redevelopment, and replace the term Transfer Station with Recycling and Waste Centre in the facility names to better reflect the range of services provided at those facilities.

The Board approved amendments to the Tipping Fee Bylaw effective June 1, 2021 to update the municipal solid waste disposal facilities listed in Schedule "A" to include United Boulevard Recycling and Waste Centre and replace the term Transfer Station with Recycling and Waste Centre in the facility names.

Subsequently, the Board gave first, second and third readings to Greater Vancouver Sewerage and Drainage District Tipping Fee and Solid Waste Disposal Regulation Amendment Bylaw No. 348, 2021, then passed and finally adopted said bylaw.

### I 1 Committee Information Items and Delegation Summaries

**RECEIVED** 

The Board received information items and a delegation summary from standing committees.

#### Liquid Waste Committee – May 13, 2021

Information Items:

#### 5.1 Environmental Management System for the Liquid Waste Utility

The Liquid Waste Services department has adopted the ISO 14001 Environmental Management System approach to proactively, systematically and consistently identify, evaluate and prioritize environmental risks for mitigating action. The analysis indicates that most risks related to core liquid waste utility business have rigorous management systems in place to keep these risks to a minimum.

Core risks that require strengthened mitigation include combined sewer overflows, management of compounds of emerging environmental concern and wastewater treatment air contaminants/greenhouse gas emissions. There are areas that require development of new environmental programs. These include management of solid/hazardous waste at liquid waste facilities, handling of fuel and de-icing salt, management of invasive species and air contaminants/greenhouse gas emissions from vehicles and cooling equipment.

A future Environmental Management Policy will commit the Liquid Waste Services and Water Services departments to the ISO 14001 EMS approach and drive decision-making to mitigate risks and continuously improve utility environmental performance.



# DARD IN BRIEF

4730 Kingsway, Burnaby, BC, Canada V5H 0C6 604-432-6200

metrovancouver.org

### 5.3 Testing for COVID-19 Virus in Wastewater

This report provides an overview of the Liquid Waste Services efforts related to wastewater testing which began in spring 2020 for SARS-CoV-2, the virus that causes COVID-19. Results have been posted on Metro Vancouver's website. Increasing and decreasing trends with each new wave of the outbreak or new phase of restrictions are apparent, although the concentration of the virus in wastewater varies across the region and has changed over time. In spite of numerous challenges, the results provide a valuable source of information for public health agencies. Future work is expected to include genetic sequencing by the British Columbia Centre for Disease Control and the University of British Columbia to allow for differentiation of various virus strains.

#### Zero Waste Committee - May 14, 2021

Information Items:

#### 5.3 2021 Food Scraps Recycling Campaign Results

The 2021 "Food Scraps Aren't Garbage" campaign ran from January 11 to March 7. The primary objective was to increase the diversion of organic waste into the green bin, and the approach built on the 2019 and 2020 campaigns by continuing to use the food face characters. New in 2021 was a secondary objective to reduce contamination overall, as well as an audience segment focused on multi-family housing residents. Hyper-targeted banner ads and a new webpage were used to address common confusing items. The Green Bin Q&A on Instagram Stories also returned in 2021. Performance was strong, with 43 million total impressions, 2.8 million reach and over 30,000 website page views. The campaign will run again in early 2022.